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 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1LARAMIE COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE

PRESIDENT’S CABINET MEETING
Tuesday, March 27, 2012
1:30 p.m.
BOARD ROOM
President's Cabinet:  President Schaffer, Carol Hoglund,  Marlene Tignor, Stan Torvik, Grant Wilson, Lisa Murphy, and Peggie Kresl-Hotz
Guests/Visitors:  
Les Balsiger, Kimberly Fields, Lauren Hall, Jerry Harris, Mimi Hull, Trina Kilty, Dave Marcum, Kelly Willmarth, and Craig Wilson
MINUTES
Marlene asked Vicki to adjust the March 20th minutes to reflect the faculty do wear the caps and gowns that are appropriate to their credentials.  Vicki will adjust the minutes as requested.

GUEST ITEMS/PRESENTATIONS

1. Introduction of Bookstore Manager Lauren Hall – Jerry Harris 
Jerry introduced Lauren Hall, the interim Bookstore Manager, noting she has been affiliated with a bookstore operation in northwest Wyoming for four years and that during that time she made great changes in that bookstore’s operation.  Lauren, who has a bachelor degree from Montana State and a master’s degree from Chadron, stated her priorities are communication and customer service.  She will be doing monthly promotions to encourage students to come into the Bookstore and will make sure textbooks are for sale at least a month in advance so that she can be alerted to possible shortages.  Further addressing past shortages of textbooks, Lauren will incorporate a change where the Bookstore’s inventory will be available to only LCCC students.
2. Government Studies Program Review – Dave Marcum
Dave equated the program review to an institutional memory of the program.  He shared the course name changed from Political Science to Government Studies a couple of years ago.  “Government Studies” was considered to be a little less intimidating to students and is what Cornell calls their political science program.  Dave cited program challenges of student deficiencies in writing, mathematics, and computer usage; the current political environment and public attitudes towards government; and a single-faculty department.  Opportunities include, in part, the Legislative Internship Program.  Dave also noted the program is legislatively mandated and that Jeff Shmidl’s econ class also meets the legislative requirement.  

3. Professional Development Funds Report – eLearning 2012 Instructional Technology Council (ITC) Conference (Attendees were Les Balsiger, Mohamed Chakhad, Kimberly Fields, Cindy Henning, Tammarra Holmes, Trina Kilty, Valerie Millsap, and Trent Morrell) – Les Balsiger
Les stated the ITC Conference is truly a community college conference that provides networking and expertise from some of the most innovative faculty and staff.  Kimberly’s presentation on Universal Design for Learning was so successful that ITC asked her to give the same presentation during a nationwide web conference on May 8th—LCCC faculty will be invited to attend.  Kimberly explained universal design has to do with universal access to online classes; i.e., making classes accessible by the blind and deaf.  Tammarra, Cindy, and Valerie presented “Exercise Science On Line Yes You Can” sharing how the College has added exercise science classes online.  Trent and Trina’s presentation demonstrated the use of flip cameras in online/hybrid geoscience courses.  Mohammed, Trent, and Trina attended sessions on the introduction of online labs for science classes.  Mohammed is working with groups in Canada and Colorado on the use of robotics for online labs.  

Following last year’s ITC conference, Kimberly proposed a pilot program for an online peer review group and has been piloting the program this year with seven faculty members.  These faculty members will be able to conduct peer reviews for faculty online course requests beginning in the fall.  A report will be made to LLT on what has been learned from the pilot program.  Trina told President's Cabinet she would like to implement a survey for students and faculty, the data for which could be used to prepare training sessions for fall in-services.  The student survey would include questions that would ask:   

· What technologies do you want to see used in your classes?  

· What’s your motivation for taking online classes?  

· What courses would you like to see offered on line?  

· What hybrid times would work for you?  

The faculty survey would pose the following questions:

· How do you define quality in your online course?  

· How do you define an online course in general?  

· How much interaction do you offer in your courses?
During the conference the College’s attendees won a “door prize” of a campus wide digital resource repository subscription—estimated value $10,000.  

ACTION ITEMS (Items on which President's Cabinet will take action.)
4. Preliminary Grant Approvals – Mimi Hull and Kelly Willmarth (handouts)
A. State ABE Grant Cheyenne (ACES) and Laramie (TLC) ($220,133) – Kelly reported this is the largest grant, gives the most flexibility, and includes operating and salary expenses.  The Cheyenne campus receives two-thirds of the grant monies; the Laramie campus receives one-third.  The grant split correlates with the student populations of each campus.  
B. Federal ABE Grant Cheyenne and Laramie ($127,878)  – Mimi stated this is a grant in continuation mode according to Workforce Investment Act funding procedures.  Kelly added the grant monies, which are the same as last year’s, will be distributed based on a formula.  For Lisa, she said the printing requirements will be minimal.
C. EL (English Language) Civics – Cheyenne and Laramie Grant ($20,000) – Mimi said the grant is different this year because it will be competitive.  Kelly shared another grant opportunity for teaching citizenship classes is being sought.  She elaborated the Department of Homeland Security is the only agency authorized to teach the citizenship classes so LCCC will teach students how to prepare for that teaching.  LCCC has one of the higher EL Civics populations and has in the past received more money to accommodate that population.  State dollars will match the required federal amount.
ALL APPROVED

5. Request to Fill Vacancy – Office Assistant – Physical Plant (replacing Grace McDuffie) (Brought forward from the 3/20/12 President's Cabinet meeting.) – Carol (email attachment)  
President's Cabinet discussed opportunities to accommodate organizational shifts.  Carol is considering an in‑house search for the position that will create the possibility of an organizational shift in personnel.  She would prefer to maintain the position’s salary range as close to revenue neutral as possible.  President Schaffer recommended approval of the request with an internal search.  If that search does not yield a viable candidate, then a temporary employee will be considered.  President Schaffer stressed the search process for this position is not intended to devalue the position.  Carol said she will look at options for upgrading the position.  
APPROVED

6. Professional Development Fund Requests – Balance $703 (standing agenda item) – No requests 
DISCUSSION ITEMS (Items needing discussion by most or all of President's Cabinet.)

7. Major Maintenance Projects – Carol 
President's Cabinet agreed to the list of proposed major maintenance projects to be included in FY 2013 General Fund budget.  The FY 2013 budget also contains a list of landscaping, gateways, signage, and lighting projects recommended in the Campus Facilities Plan.  The FY 2013 budget will be presented to the Board for approval at the July 18th business meeting.  The proposed budget may be found on EaglesEye, Employee, Campus Files.

8. Campus Reorganization (standing agenda item) – President Joe Schaffer 
President Schaffer asked the Cabinet to please share with him any feedback they receive regarding the reorganization.  Marlene asked if a tentative plan was being considered for the Health Sciences and Wellness dean position.  President Schaffer said he is still undecided about an opportunity for an interim appointment.  He would like to hear LLT’s management perspective.  Lisa and Carol both said they are being questioned about the athletic director position.  President Schaffer clarified the proposal is that the athletic director position will be a fulltime position, and if the Board approves, a national search will be conducted for the position.  He stated further that the proposed change is intended to move the administration of recreation facilities under the athletic director, facilitate the implementation of intramural sports, and address student investment in, and expectation of, the College’s recreational activities.  He clarified the current half-time basketball coaching position would also become a full-time position reporting to the athletic director.  He observed, too, that the athletic director’s title on face value alone along with how people would shift through the change are likely to cause question.  Carol also heard during the budget forums questions regarding the investment in human resources.  Lisa noted concerns about where Human Resources would be relocated.  President Schaffer said  if the Board supports the proposal, planning will begin on how to tackle that challenge.
9. Policy/Procedure Faculty Credentials – 1st Reading (Brought forward from the 3/20/12 President's Cabinet meeting.) – Marlene (email attachment) 

At President Schaffer’s request, Marlene shared the history of the policy/procedure’s development.  She advised that the policy/procedure’s language puts into words what has been a matter of practice, adding that from her research the College is holding faculty hiring practices to pretty high standards.  She noted the policy/procedure sites minimum requirements (15 hours in the discipline or directly related subject) and provides for hiring exceptions through the completion of a Credential Evaluation Summary.  For career/technical courses a Credential Evaluation Summary is used to document why the individual meets the minimum qualifications.  The policy/procedure also addresses faculty teaching outside their curricular area and teaching concurrent enrollment courses.  Marlene emphasized, however, no challenges have been experienced with concurrent or dual enrollment faculty.  She added that even though the College supports the minimum qualifications mandated by the State, the College hires all faculty (fulltime, part-time, or concurrent) according to its standards.  In answer to President Schaffer’s question concerning the faculty role in addressing exceptions, Marlene stated the selection committee members, whose membership includes faculty, examine the credentials.  In addition, the fulltime faculty member in the applicant’s curriculum area also reviews the credentials.  Stan said HVAC and Paramedic courses have national credentials.  Within the next two years, Wind Energy will also have a published credential, and Laramie County Community College is one of the major community colleges participating in the development of that credential.  Faculty teaching non-credit courses are also addressed in the policy/procedure under Minimum Credential Guidelines. 
Marlene concluded the policy/procedure has been under review by faculty since September 2011, when LLT members were asked to solicit feedback.  The faculty will now have another opportunity for input through the consultative feedback process.    

APPROVED for consultative feedback
(Postscript to Minutes:  President Schaffer made additional changes to the policy/procedure following the Cabinet’s discussion.  Therefore, the policy/procedure will be brought back to President's Cabinet on April 17th for a second reading before being posted for consultative feedback.) 
10. Course Fees – Marlene
Marlene explained changes in course fees are brought to President's Cabinet for approval in March and October. The course fee changes being proposed today will become effective with the Spring 2013 semester.  She also explained the Board approves mandatory fees but not course fees.  Course fees were requested for:  AUBR 1945, HIT 2500, and MEDC 1500.  An increased course fee for PEAC 2087 was also requested.
APPROVED
11. Campus Facilities Plan – Joe 
President Schaffer asked for comments the Cabinet may have received or would like to offer following his presentation during the March 21st business meeting of the facility projects proposed for the next five years.   He observed some general support was given to the overall concept and significant conversation was held regarding the non-inclusion of the Fine and Performing Arts facility project.  He has had follow-up conversations with the trustees, Chairman Thomas, and the Arts and Humanities division regarding the latter as well.  President Schaffer stated he is not opposed to the building’s inclusion in the “pipeline”.  He is continuing to reconcile the Semple Brown design and how it addresses educational and community needs.  Kathleen Urban is going to work on a proposal that will address these needs while at the same time ramping up the project. 
Speaking to the “Facilities Plan” brochure, President Schaffer noted some interest has been expressed in not calling the projects’ plan a “facilities plan.”  Lisa visited with Tim and asked that gratitude for his work on the numerous studies accompanying the proposed projects be included in the minutes.  At President Schaffer’s request, Public Relations is scripting more defined comments for each project including what the next steps might be.  Lisa suggested a new title like “It Starts Here” might dovetail well with an image campaign.  The new brochure will also include a block of copy that stresses the Campus Master Plan is a living and dynamic document that will not go away.  
President Schaffer commented one of the driving factors for the five-year plan is that the College has planning money set aside and the Board is expecting planning and movement on the projects.   He acknowledged the planning process is a juggling feat.  He also pointed out, in answer to Carol,  that some elements of a case document that could be used in support of a bond issue, are included in the brochure.  In the near future the Foundation and the Foundation Board will need to be approached with a synopsis of the projects for which the College anticipates it can fund raise monies or otherwise raise revenues.  However, the document’s main purpose is to generate an understanding of the College’s needs and the feasibility for accomplishing projects to meet those needs.  An additional purpose would be to simultaneously garner support from the State Building Commission, Wyoming Community College Commission, the campus community,  and the community at large.  
12. Tree Planting Memorial – Lisa 
Lisa proposed the Tree Planting Memorial take place during the summer.  The early spring planting has experienced inclement winter weather and therefore low attendance.  President's Cabinet agreed with the proposal.  Lisa will schedule this year’s Tree Planting Memorial ceremony in June.  The ceremony memorializes employees, employee relatives, and students who have passed away during the academic year.  A tree and lilac bush are planted and a memorial plaque representing the year of the memorial is placed at the site.   
13. “Find A Way” – Lisa (email attachment) (Brought forward from the 3/20/12 President's Cabinet meeting.)  
The “Find A Way” program emphasizes how the College’s “image colors [affects] how people think and feel about the college”.   “Find A Way”  will be shared with all the academic and staff areas on campus and will be launched with its inaugural presentation to Student Services on April 26th.  President Schaffer liked the idea of holding more intimate conversations that will gradually facilitate momentum behind the program as opposed to making one presentation during an inservice.  Lisa will report to President's Cabinet on the program’s unveiling after she meets with the Student Services staff. 
INFORMATION ITEMS (Items not needing large discussion, but are important for the Cabinet’s awareness.)

14. AQIP Update (Brought forward from the 3/20/12 President's Cabinet meeting.) – Marlene
Marlene will give an AQIP update during the April 17th President's Cabinet meeting.  Her report will include the College’s transition to continuous improvement, the importance of ongoing strategies, a portfolio update, and how to strengthen and embrace the implementation of AQIP action project outcomes.
President's Cabinet concurred with Marlene’s cancelling of the April 6th Quality Council meeting.  Grant expressed his appreciation for cancelling the meeting because registration begins next week.  The AQIP team will meet on Wednesday, April 5th, in preparation for their attendance at the April 25 through April 27, 2012, AQIP Strategy Forum in Chicago.

15. Acting President (standing agenda item) – President Joe Schaffer
President's Cabinet agreed having an Acting President in President Schaffer’s absence is not necessary because he connected by email and cell phone.  Therefore, this item will be removed from future President's Cabinet agendas.  
16. April 4 Study Session Meeting Agenda Draft – Joe (email attachment)

President Schaffer suggested and President's Cabinet agreed the study session will begin promptly at 6 p.m. with a working dinner.  President Schaffer asked that the President's Cabinet, Jeff Shmidl, Kevin Yarbrough, Jodi Weppner, and Alex Barker be seated so that they can be active participants in the budget’s presentation and discussion.  Vicki will locate a room for the study session.  (Postscript to Minutes:  The study session will be held in CCI 130.)
17. Lightning Round (Area Updates – FAST)
Marlene –Reminded the Cabinet of the upcoming graduation events and asked Vicki to add all graduations to the Board’s agenda.  Caps and gowns are worn during the GED graduation but not during the Nurses’ Pinning ceremony.  
· Faculty interviews will begin next week for the art instructor position followed closely by the nursing instructors and the developmental math lab coordinator.  She did not know the timeline for the Albany County Campus math instructor position interviews.  Recommendations for hire will be brought to President Schaffer for each of the positions. 
Stan – Cheyenne Regional Medical Center and the Wyoming Hospital Association incumbent employees will begin training for the new medical coding system the end of April.  A total of 300 persons will be trained–150 in April and 150 in the fall.  
· The Department of Family Services has requested a four-hour customer training session for some 800 employees statewide.  Laramie County Community College will hold the training for 400 to 420 State employees based in Cheyenne and Torrington; the remainder will receive training at the other five community colleges.  
· Another oil and gas forum will be held the end of the week for 75 people.  Six of the major oil companies have requested the forum so specific training needs can be determined that the College will need to provide.
Lisa – Good news items for the Wyoming Community College Commission meeting on April 20th are due soon.  President's Cabinet suggested enrollment, employee giving campaign, and universal design.  Lisa will follow-up with those who can provide details on these items.  
· A Spring Clean Fling will be held on April 17th for all employees and students.  Lisa will share the details of this all-inclusive, clean-up event with LLT on April 9th.  The College’s music students will add rhythm and sound to the event and lunch will be provided.  If inclement weather sabotages the event on April 17th, it will be held the following Tuesday, April 24th.  

Peggie – The HR office staff are immersed in recruitment activity for which viable pools of applicants are being received.  The HR staff are also being flooded with requests for employee evaluation support.  Peggie asked President's Cabinet to make sure all files of an employee no longer with the College are secured immediately following the employee’s departure from campus. 
Tom –  Unconditional division endowments that will help divisions during times of budget cuts and unforeseen costs are being discussed.  Options for increasing the Foundation’s visibility such as a Facebook page are also under consideration.  Tom thanked the Cabinet for their support of this year’s employee giving campaign that began today.  
Respectfully submitted,

Vicki Boreing
